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Please contact: Democratic Services 
 
Please email: democraticservices@north-norfolk.gov.uk 
Please Direct Dial on: 01263 516010 
 
Friday, 10 January 2025 
 
A meeting of the Cabinet of North Norfolk District Council will be held in the Council Offices, Holt Road, 
Cromer, NR27 9EN on Monday, 20 January 2025 at 10.00 am. 
 
 
At the discretion of the Chairman, a short break will be taken after the meeting has been running for 
approximately one and a half hours 
 

Members of the public who wish to ask a question or speak on an agenda item are requested to arrive at 
least 15 minutes before the start of the meeting. It will not always be possible to accommodate requests 
after that time. This is to allow time for the Committee Chair to rearrange the order of items on the 
agenda for the convenience of members of the public. Further information on the procedure for public 
speaking can be obtained from Democratic Services, Tel:01263 516010, 
Email:democraticservices@north-norfolk.gov.uk. Please note that this meeting is live-streamed: NNDC 
eDemocracy - YouTube 
 
Anyone attending this meeting may take photographs, film or audio-record the proceedings and report 
on the meeting.  Anyone wishing to do so should inform the Chairman.  If you are a member of the 
public and you wish to speak on an item on the agenda, please be aware that you may be filmed or 
photographed. 

 
 
 
Emma Denny 
Democratic Services Manager 
 
To: Cllr W Fredericks, Cllr L Shires, Cllr T Adams, Cllr A Brown, Cllr H Blathwayt, Cllr C Ringer, 
Cllr J Toye, Cllr A Varley and Cllr L Withington 
 
All other Members of the Council for information. 
Members of the Management Team, appropriate Officers, Press and Public 

 

If you have any special requirements in order 
to attend this meeting, please let us know in advance 

If you would like any document in large print, audio, Braille, alternative format or in 
a different language please contact us 

 
Chief Executive: Steve Blatch 

Tel 01263 513811  Fax  01263 515042  Minicom  01263 516005 
Email  districtcouncil@north-norfolk.gov.uk  Web site  www.north-norfolk.gov.uk 

https://www.youtube.com/@nndcedemocracy/streams
https://www.youtube.com/@nndcedemocracy/streams
mailto:districtcouncil@north-norfolk.gov.uk


A G E N D A 
 

1.   TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

 

2.   MINUTES 
 

1 - 8 

 To approve, as a correct record, the minutes of the meeting of the 
Cabinet held on 02 December 2024. 
 

 

3.   PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND STATEMENTS 
 

 

 To receive questions and statements from the public, if any. 
 

 

4.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

9 - 14 

 Members are asked at this stage to declare any interests that they may 
have in any of the following items on the agenda. The Code of Conduct 
for Members requries that declarations include the nature of the interest 
and whether it is a disclosable pecuniary interest (see attached 
guidance and flowchart) 
 

 

5.   ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS 
 

 

 To determine any other items of business which the Chairman decides 
should be considered as a matter of urgency pursuant to Section 
100B(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972 
 

 

6.   MEMBERS' QUESTIONS 
 

 

 To receive oral questions from Members, if any 
 

 

7.   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 

 

 There were no recommendations referred to the Cabinet by the 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee at the meeting of Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee on 11 December 2024.  
 

 

8.   VISITOR INFORMATION SERVICE 
 

15 - 28 

   

Visitor Information Service   

Executive 
Summary 

As part of the 2025/26 budget process 
consideration has been given to possible 
financial savings from some discretionary 
service areas including the visitor 
information service operated by the 
Council and the options that exist for 
alternative service provision. The review 
looked at the opportunities for operating 
the service from alternative premises and 
also, providing it in conjunction with other 
external organisations.  
 
Having considered the available service 
options, and trends in how visitors access 

 



tourist information via smartphones and 
other devices and the closure of Visitor 
Information Centres by many local 
authorities around the country; it is not 
considered that these offer sufficient 
benefit or value for money for the 
Council. Ceasing the operation of the 
service will yield a significant financial 
saving and presents options for the future 
use of the building it currently occupies, 
thus generating rental income. 
 

Options considered 
 

A review was undertaken that considered 
a range of alternatives both for the 
service and for the building from which it 
operates, these included: 

1. Outsourcing – not considered to 
yield sufficient immediate savings. 

2. Greater commercialisation - not 
considered to yield sufficient 
income to offset the costs. 

3. Delivery in partnership with an 
externally run facility – not 
considered to represent value for 
money. 

4. Replacing the service by digital 
provision – insufficient certainty 
about set up and future costs or 
benefits. 

 

Consultation(s) The service review and subsequent draft 
business case that led to the 
recommendations in this report involved 
relevant staff from the following teams: 
Customer Services, Economic Growth, 
Estates, Finance and Human Resources. 
Its contents were also informed by input 
from the potential delivery partners. 
 
A report on the possible closure of the 
Visitor Information Service was discussed 
by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
at its meeting on 13 November 2024, 
when the Committee resolved to make 
the following recommendations to 
Cabinet: - 
 
That Cabinet consider: - 

 The building being made available 
for an alternative income 
generating use.  

 What provision can be made to 
continue a tourist information 
service – be that through an 
enhanced online presence, 



electronic information boards or 
physical leaflet stands at 
prominent locations within Cromer 
such as the Pier and other visitor 
attractions. 

 Relocation of the current Deep 
History Coast display housed 
within the North Norfolk Visitor 
Centre to a suitable alternative 
location, possibly Cromer 
Museum. 

 

Recommendations 
 

That Cabinet agree to the Council 
withdrawing from the provision of a 
physical Visitor Information Service 
from the North Norfolk Information 
Centre building at The Meadow Car 
Park, Cromer (these proposals do not 
involve the closure of the public toilets 
also provided from the building) to 
deliver a financial saving of approx. 
£93,000 for the 2025/26 budget. 
 
If Cabinet are minded to agree with the 
above recommendation, it is also 
recommended that they agree to: - 
 

 Advertise the premises 
occupied by the Visitor 
Information Centre service as 
available for let with 
expressions of interest invited 
by Friday 28 March 2025. 

 

 Officers considering alternative 
means of providing visitor 
information within the town and 
wider district – including 
strengthening an online 
presence, a commercial 
arrangement with providers of 
electronic information boards 
and poster sites / leaflet stands 
in prominent locations 

 

 The relocation of the Deep 
History Coast display to 
another location in the town 
being explored with a 
preference for this to be 
accommodated in Cromer 
Museum recognising the 
partnership nature of the 
development of the Deep 



History Coast initiative with the 
Norfolk Museums Service. 

 

Reasons for 
recommendations 
 

To make financial savings from a service 
that is discretionary, considered to no 
longer to present value for money due to 
the changing way in which visitors access 
information and to generate additional 
income from the asset that would be 
vacated due to the termination of the 
service. 
 

Background papers 
 

Background papers that informed the 
contents of this report include a service 
review and a business case for a 
potential alternative delivery model; these 
contain confidential information relating to 
staffing, budgets and commercially 
sensitive information. 
 

 
 

Wards affected All in relation to the provision of the Visitor 
Information service but specifically Cromer 
in relation to the premises 
 

Cabinet 
member(s) 

Cllr Withington 

Contact Officer Tina Stankley, Director of Resources 
 

 

9.   DELEGATED DECISIONS 
 

29 - 34 

   

Delegated Decisions (December 2024 to January 2025) 

Executive Summary This report details the decisions taken 
under delegated powers from 
December 2024 to January 2025. 
 

Options considered 
 

Not applicable – the recording and 
reporting of delegated decisions is a 
statutory requirement. 
 

Consultation(s) Consultation is not required as this 
report and accompanying appendix is 
for information only. No decision is 
required, and the outcome cannot be 
changed as it is historic, factual 
information. 
 

Recommendations 
 

To receive and note the report and 
the register of decisions taken under 
delegated powers. 
 

Reasons for The Constitution: Chapter 6, Part 5, 

 



recommendations 
 

sections 5.1 and 5.2 details the exercise 
of any power or function of the Council 
where waiting until a meeting of Council 
or a committee would disadvantage the 
Council. The Constitution requires that 
any exercise of such powers should be 
reported to the next meeting of Council, 
Cabinet or working party (as 
appropriate) 
 
Section 2.1 sets out the requirements 
regarding the reporting of conditional 
delegated decisions. 
 

Background papers Signed delegated decision forms. 

 

Wards affected All 

Cabinet member(s) Leader, Cllr T Adams 

Contact Officer Cara Jordan, Monitoring Officer  
Cara.jordan@north-norfolk.gov.uk  

 

10.   COUNCIL TAX SUPPORT SCHEME 2025-26 
 

35 - 240 

 Council Tax Support Scheme: Final scheme for working 
age people for 2025/26 
  

Executive Summary NNDC operates a scheme which 
reduces the council tax bills of 
eligible working age people on low 
incomes known as the Council Tax 
Support (CTS) scheme. NNDC is 
free to decide the rules for its own 
CTS schemes for working-age 
people in our area, taking into 
account certain government 
requirements. There are national 
regulations for a CTS Scheme for 
customers who have reached 
pension age. This report only refers 
to NNDC’s CTS Scheme for working-
age people. 
 
NNDC’s CTS Scheme is reviewed 
annually, and the rules can only be 
amended from the start of a financial 
year. The initial stages of the setting 
the Council’s 2025/26 budget 
identified a £1.8m deficit.  
 
Services were asked to consider 
where savings could be realised, and 
the annual review of the CTS 
scheme presented an opportunity to 
potentially achieve some savings. A 
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working party was formed to review 
proposals to the CTS scheme for 
2025/26.   
 
The working party came up with a 
revised scheme and agreed to go to 
consult the public about the 
proposed changes. The public 
consultation ran from 24th October 
2024 to 24th November 2024. A total 
of 96 responses were received and 
the results are summarised at 
Appendix D.  
 
No further changes are proposed to 
the draft scheme following the 
consultation. 

Options considered 
 

The working party were presented 
with the proposed changes to the 
CTS scheme. 
 
The draft scheme is largely a 
continuation of the 2024/25 CTS 
scheme for working-age people. The 
proposed changes align the scheme 
with Universal Credit, to simplify the 
process of claiming, and to bring 
efficiencies in the administration of 
these CTS claims. 
 
A summary of the scheme rules is 
included in the report to the working 
party and is included at D. 
 
The CTS Scheme rules will also 
continue to reflect any relevant 
welfare benefit changes made to the 
working-age Housing Benefit scheme 
or Pension Age CTS scheme. 

Consultation(s) The CTS regulations state that the 
Council must consult our major 
preceptors, then draft a CTS Scheme 
to go to public consultation. 
 
Norfolk County Council (NCC) and 
Norfolk’s Police and Crime 
Commissioner (PCC) were 
consulted. NCC have confirmed they 
agree with the proposed changes.  
We did not receive a response from 
the PCC.  
 
The public consultation ran for four 
weeks from 24th October 2024 to 24th 
November 2024. A total of 96 



surveys were completed, an increase 
of 80% compared to the consultation 
run in 2021. 
 
The full results of the survey, 
including all the comments, are 
included in the CTS Consultation 
Evaluation which is shown at 
Appendix E. This report should be 
read in conjunction with the 
evaluation.  
 
The responses show that most 
people agreed with the proposed 
changes. 

Recommendations 
 

Cabinet is asked to note the 
consultation responses and to 
recommend to full Council that the 
CTS scheme for 2025/26 is 
implemented as the final working-age 
CTS Scheme for 2025/26. This must 
be agreed by full Council at its 
meeting on 19th February 2025 as 
part of the budget setting process to 
start on 1 April 2025. 

Reasons for 
recommendations 
 

To ensure a CTS scheme for 
working-age people for 2025/26 is 
agreed by full Council by 19th 
February 2025.  
 

Background papers 
 

Council Tax Support Scheme 
2024/25 
Working Party Proposals – 1st 
October 2024 
Working Party Public Consultation 
Evaluation – 5th December 2024 
Public Consultation Questionnaire 
Public Consultation Explanatory 
Notes 

 
 

Wards affected All 

Cabinet 
member(s) 

Portfolio Holder - Wendy Fredericks  
 
Working Party – Cllr Tim Adams, Cllr Jill 
Boyle, Cllr Peter Netherway, Cllr Peter 
Fisher, Cllr Victoria Holliday 

Contact Officer Trudi Grant, Benefits Manager 
 

11.   FUTURE COASTAL MANAGEMENT ARRANGEMENTS 
 

241 - 246 

  

Future Coastal Management Arrangements 

Executive Summary In 2016 NNDC entered into a 
Partnership agreement (under 

 



Section 113 of the Local Government 
Act 1972) with Suffolk Coastal 
District Council, Waveney District 
Council (now East Suffolk Council) 
and Great Yarmouth Borough 
Council to share resources and 
prioritise activities relating to coastal 
matters. This created “Coastal 
Partnership East”. 
 
In the intervening years each Council 
has faced significant demands 
relating to coastal change, climate 
change and competing pressures of 
project delivery and bidding for 
funding. As a result, it is a prudent 
time for each partner Council to 
consider its future coastal 
management resourcing 
requirements and approach to 
ensure local priorities are met.  
 
This paper discusses these 
pressures and provides proposals for 
the dissolution of the partnership and 
North Norfolk District Council’s future 
approach. 
 

Options considered 
 

1) Request a continuation of the 
current partnership 
arrangement (N.B. This is not 
an option with which NNDC 
has any direct control) 

2) Agree to disband the 
partnership and put in place 
service level agreements 
between each Council, 
hosted by East Suffolk 
Council, to deliver 
engineering and consultancy 
services to partners (and 
other Councils as requested) 
– N.B. This was not an option 
as East Suffolk Council did 
not feel that this could be 
adequately resourced 

3) Agree to disband the 
partnership, appoint a 
Coastal Management Team 
at NNDC, and retain/explore 
alternative service level 
agreements with other Local 
Authorities as appropriate. 

Consultation(s) PH for Coast 
Coastal Partnership East Partner 



Local Authorities 
 

Recommendations 
 

That Cabinet: 
1. Note the contents of this 

paper  
2. Approve the dissolution of the 

Coastal Partnership known as 
Coastal Partnership East with 
effect from 20th January 2025 
(taking into account the 
appropriate notice period to 
end the Section 113 
agreement). 

3. Continue to support 
partnership working and 
retain/explore service level 
agreements with other Local 
Authorities as appropriate. 

 

Reasons for 
recommendations 
 

To ensure that the Council has 
effective coastal management 
arrangements in place. 
 

Background papers 
 

N/A 

 
 

Wards affected Districtwide 

Cabinet 
member(s) 

Cllr Harry Blathwayt 

Contact Officer Martyn Fulcher, Director for Place & 
Climate Change, martyn.fulcher@north-
norfolk.gov.uk  

 

12.   DRAFT REVENUE BUDGET FOR 2025/26 
 

247 - 296 

   

Draft Revenue Budget for 2025-26 

Executive Summary This report presents the latest 
iteration of the budget for 2025/26. It 
is intended to present the position as 
we currently know it and it will need 
to be updated as more information 
becomes available e.g. the impact of 
the final Local Government Finance 
Settlement for 2025/26.  

Options considered. 
 

No other options have been 
considered as it is a legal 
requirement to calculate “the 
expenditure which the authority 
estimates it will incur in the 
forthcoming year in performing its 
functions” and then subtract “the 
sums which it estimates will be 
payable for the year into its general 
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fund”. This is required to set a 
balanced budget before 11 March 
2025. 
 

Consultation(s) The Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee will have the opportunity 
to review this report at its meeting on 
22 January 2025. It will be able to 
make recommendations that Cabinet 
will be able to consider at its meeting 
on 3 February 2025.  
 
Budget consultation is taking place 
on the Council’s website currently for 
anyone to share their views. 
Consultation with Business Rates 
payers is also being undertaken. The 
results of both these consultations 
will be included in the report being 
presented to Full Council on 19 
February 2025. 
 

Recommendations 
 

1. That Cabinet consider the list 
of proposed savings and 
agree on which ones should 
be taken so that a balanced 
budget can be recommended 
to full Council.  

2. That an alternative option for 
balancing the budget should 
be agreed to replace savings 
not taken if there are any. 

3. That Cabinet agree that any 
additional funding announced 
as part of the final Local 
Government Settlement 
announcement be transferred 
to reserves. 

4. That Cabinet decide which 
proposed new capital bids 
should be recommended to 
full Council for inclusion in the 
Capital Programme. 

 

Reasons for 
recommendations 
 

To enable the Council to set a 
balanced budget.  

Background papers 
 

2024/25 Budget report presented to 
full Council on 21 February 2024. 
 

 
 

Wards affected All 

Cabinet Cllr Lucy Shires 



member(s) 

Contact Officer Tina Stankley 
Director of Resources and s151 Officer 
tina.stankley@north-norfolk.gov.uk 

 

 
13.  

 
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC 
 

 

 To pass the following resolution: 
“That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the 
press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of 
business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt 
information as defined in paragraphs _ of Part I of Schedule 12A (as 
amended) to the Act.” 
 

 

14.   PRIVATE BUSINESS 
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